	MINUTE NUMBERS  



Minutes of Annual Public Meeting

Meeting Date:

20 March 2007 starting at 7.00pm in




Council Chambers, Clitheroe

1.

WELCOME BY THE MAYOR

The Mayor welcomed members of the public, Councillors and Officers to the meeting.

2.

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors D Bailey, B Collis, S Hirst, G Pye, M Robinson, C Ross, M Sutcliffe, S Sutcliffe, C Warkman, A Yearing and the Director of Development Services.

3.

IN ATTENDANCE

Chief Executive, Director of Community Services, Director of Resources, Forward Planning Manager, Environmental Health Manager, Community Development Manager and HR Manager. 

4.

MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
The minutes of the meeting held 11 April 2006 at Read Primary School were agreed.

5.

MESSAGE FROM THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

The Leader of the Council, Councillor J Hill, gave a summary of the achievements and challenges which had been the focus of Council activity over the past year.

The Leader was pleased to report that as a result of sound financial  management, the Council had been able to set one of the lowest council tax increases in the north west for the third year in succession.  In addition, satisfaction ratings for the Council’s services currently ran at over 90% and the Council’s Auditors had been able to confirm the financial health of the Council.  The Leader also confirmed that the Council has been able to allocate nearly £1m extra within the budget to support community projects and the Clitheroe Castle Redevelopment Scheme.  

In line with the Council’s ambition to protect and enhance the environmental quality of the Borough, the Leader highlighted the success which had been achieved through the ongoing phased introduction of the three stream waste collection service across the Borough.  5,000 properties had been involved in a three stream pilot scheme and when surveyed, 97% of users had said that they were satisfied with the service and 73% had rated it as better than before.  The Leader was pleased to announce that the three stream waste collection service would be extended across half of the Borough’s remaining properties during 2007/08 with the rest being covered during 2008/09.  He also confirmed that the Council was committed to ensuring that it continued to provide a domestic weekly collection and recycling service.  The Leader went on to highlight other environmental initiatives which the Council had undertaken – this year the Council had recycled 1,000 Christmas trees, opened an eco friendly toilet block at Ribchester; all Council vehicles now ran on 5% bio diesel fuel, the Council used only recycled paper and aluminium can recycling in the Valley was giving a vital boost to West Africa villages (in return for which the Council have been given native oak trees for planting at its woodland burial site).  

The Leader reported that the Council continued to take firm action on dog fouling and litter by increasing penalties and had successfully fought against the closure of the Petre Arms waste recycling centre.  The Council also continued to work towards its ambition to support safer and healthier communities via its role in the Crime and Disorder Partnership.


The Leader was mindful of housing demands within the Borough and confirmed that the Council was currently reviewing its housing policies as part of the new Development Planning framework to meet housing needs throughout the Borough.  

The Leader was delighted to report on the success to date of the  £3.2m Clitheroe Castle Heritage Scheme - £665,000 had been raised in public sector funding, £111,000 in private sector pledges and a further £30,000 collected in goods and services.  


The Leader reported that the Council continued to work to enhance local democracy via the extensive network of Parish Councils and the active role which it took at the new meetings of Lancashire Locals which had been introduced this year.  The Lancashire Locals represented a more effective mechanism for closer working relations with the County Council leading to improved two tier working.  

Finally, the Leader thanked the Chief Executive, officers and staff for their continued hard work and dedication to improving services for the residents of Ribble Valley.  

6.

COMMENTS BY THE LEADER OF THE LIBERAL DEMOCRAT GROUP

The Shadow Leader, Councillor F Dyson, responded to the Leader’s remarks and particularly emphasised the need to progress with the roll out of the three stream waste collection service.  Councillor Dyson went on to confirm that the Council had sound financial management systems in place but urged caution and control for the future given the potential for increased costs, especially in respect of the three stream waste initiative.  The Shadow Leader confirmed that he regularly attended District Council Area Meetings and Lancashire Local meetings and took an active role in those meetings.  

7.

QUESTION TIME

The Chief Executive reported that a number of written questions had been received from residents who were unable to attend the meeting, and confirmed that a written response to each question would be provided by Council officers.

Mr Lobell of Clitheroe asked a question relating to chewing gum mess on the streets of Clitheroe.  

The Director of Community Services confirmed that the Council had explored measures to remove chewing gum, but this was very costly and some removal methods actually caused damage to pavements.  He confirmed that the Council had no plans in place to remove chewing gum from the streets or ban the sale of chewing gum in local shops.

Mr R Jones asked when all the work on the Castle Keep would be completed and if it would be open again to the public in the future.  

The Director of Community Services thanked Mr Jones for his question and confirmed that, weather permitting, the Keep would be open to the public at the end of March.  He acknowledged that there had been some delays in relation to certain aspects of this scheme, but was mindful of the Council’s duty to ensure that the Keep met the highest standards of public safety before it be reopened.  He invited Mr Jones to contact the Council Office directly to keep updated on the situation. 

Mr Chris Gathercole asked what plans the Council had to reduce greenhouse gases by involving schools, local businesses and the domestic and public sectors in the Ribble Valley. 

The Forward Planning Manager, Mr C Hirst, thanked Mr Gathercole for his question and confirmed that, at present, the Council had not established plans to involve the groups mentioned.   He went on to say that one of the Council’s key priorities at this point in time, was to reduce its own carbon footprint and highlighted a number of measures which had been taken in light of this, eg investments in fuel efficiency and improvements to insulation in council owned premises and council houses, use of bio diesel fuel in council vehicles and consideration of incorporation of solar and wind power generation elements in future capital schemes on council buildings.   

Mrs Pauline Wilson asked three questions related to planning. Firstly, she asked what was the Council’s responsibility with regard to the care of Clitheroe’s historic wells.  Secondly, Mrs Wilson queried how the Post Office in King Street had been granted permission to erect an intrusive sign when the Post Office stood in the Conservation Area.  Thirdly, Mrs Wilson asked if the Council had accepted the recommendations of the Clitheroe Conservation Area Appraisal. 

The Forward Planning Manager thanked Mrs Wilson for her question and replied to each one in turn.  In respect of the historic wells, he confirmed that litter was collected from them periodically and each site received a thorough cleanse at least one a year.  In relation to the Post Office, the sign in question did not require consent but the officer confirmed that the Council may try to speak to the Post Office to remove it.  Finally, he confirmed that a report of the Conservation Area Appeals would be presented to Planning and Development Committee on 3 April 2007. 

Mr Coon asked for comments on the future of waste collection services, particularly in relation to the Well Court retirement apartments.

The Director of Community Services thanked Mr Coon for his question and confirmed that when the three stream wheeled bin service was extended communal bins may be provided with the agreement of residents and Managing Agents and provided there was space for adequate storage.  He confirmed that a site visit would be carried out when Well Court was due to be included in the scheme.  

Mr C Hall proposed a suggestion to improve access for the road sweeper on the main roads in and out of town by introducing parking on odd and even days on either side of the main roads, ie Chatburn Road and Whalley Road.  

The Director of Community Services thanked Mr Hall for his comments and confirmed that Mr Hall’s proposal was a matter for consideration by Lancashire County Council and not the Borough Council.  However, he recommended that Mr Hall liaise with his County Councillor to discuss the issue or raise it at the next meeting of Lancashire Locals.  

Christine Burns of Salesbury asked if the Council could give consideration to parking problems in Salesbury and particularly resident parking schemes. 

The Mayor thanked Mrs Burns for her question and confirmed that site visits had been carried out by both officers and Councillors and that the problem was being considered.


The Director of Community Services stated that resident parking was an issue in a number of locations across the Borough and had been raised with County Council Officers in the past.  He outlined the difficulties in balancing the wishes of residents and businesses in the matter of resident parking schemes.  However, he stated that he would also raise the matter at the next meeting of Lancashire Locals.  

Mr Loebell of Edisford Road asked why there was a lack of cleaning of hedgerows of litter and playing field areas at Edisford, particularly during the winter months.

The Director of Community Services confirmed that the Council had already been in correspondence with Mr Loebell on this matter.  He confirmed that there had been no reduction in cleaning duties during the winter months, however, the Council did target specific areas during the winter time.  He confirmed that he would direct his officers to carry out a deep clean of the area highlighted by Mr Loebell.   

Mr Holden following up on a previous question related to the Town Wells asked who owned the three Town Wells.  

The Chief Executive confirmed that he believed the Town Council was responsible for the Town Wells and would look into the matter.  

Mr M All, Chairman of Bowland Parish Council, asked if the Council took observations of the Parish Council on planning  matters seriously.  The Chairman of Planning and Development Committee, Councillor R Sherras, confirmed that the Council was mindful of the observations/objections of Parish Councils and members of the public on all planning matters.  

Mrs Kerr of Rimington expressed concern about the introduction of wheelie bins in areas where there was little space to store bins and asked if there was an alternative to wheelie bins.

The Director of Community Services confirmed that the Council had opted for smaller wheelie bins than neighbouring authorities and therefore they should not take up as much space.  He also confirmed that three bins would not be imposed on houses which did not require three bins, for example bins for garden waste may not be required for terraced houses.  The Council recognised the issues which had been raised regarding wheelies bins and looked for best practice in other areas of the country in order to deliver a system which was the most cost effective and efficient and which met the desired wishes of residents where possible.  He reassured residents that the introduction of wheelie bins would be done with due consideration for local contextual issues.  

Finally, Mr Loebell asked a further question relating to flats on Mitchell Street and why they were not yet occupied. 

The Chief Executive said he would look into the matter and would ask the Council’s Housing Manager to reply to Mr Loebell.  

The meeting closed at 8.05pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact David Morris, Chief Executive on 4400.
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